
CITY MANAGER’S OFFICE MEMORANDUM  
#12-2022 

 
 

DATE:  Feb. 14, 2022 
 
TO:           Honorable Mayor Meredith Leighty and City Council Members 
 
THROUGH: Heather Geyer, City Manager 
 
FROM:         Amanda Peterson, Director of Parks, Recreation & Culture  
  Rupa Venkatesh, Assistant to the City Manager          
   
SUBJECT:   CR-55 – Odell Barry Park Naming Proposal 
____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
PURPOSE 
To consider CR-55, a resolution to name the site currently referenced as “Justice Center West 
Park” after former Mayor Odell Barry.    
 
BACKGROUND 
A proposal to name the future park site at 421 W. 112th Ave. after former Mayor Odell Barry was 
submitted by the Diversity, Inclusivity and Social Equity Board (DISEB) in May 2021. The proposal 
was presented during a regular meeting of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board (PRAB) on 
June 10, 2021. Per the City’s policy for naming and renaming parks and recreation facilities, the 
PRAB heard the proposal and elicited community feedback during the 90-day waiting period. At 
the conclusion of that waiting period, the PRAB found former Mayor Barry’s contributions to the 
community to be both “extensive and substantial.” A partial list of his contributions that were 
provided as support for the naming request included: 
 

• Became recreation superintendent in 1966 for the Northglenn Metropolitan Recreation 
District after retiring from the Denver Broncos 

• Advocated for the first Northglenn Recreation Center  
• Ran a youth football camp for the Northglenn Recreation Center where he coached over 

7,000 kids  
• Former Chairman of the Colorado Black Chamber of Commerce 
• Member of the Colorado Municipal League (CML) Executive Board; successfully 

advocated to bring the CML conference to Northglenn  
• Served on the Northglenn Centennial-Bicentennial project committee  
• Served as a member of City Council from 1972 to 1980 
• Served as Mayor from 1980 to 1982 
• Founding member of the Rotary Club of Northglenn-Thornton 

 
Taking into consideration the original proposal, the public comments that were submitted and 
Barry’s contributions to the City, the PRAB made a unanimous recommendation to name the park 
“Odell Barry Park” at their regular meeting on Sept. 9, 2021. 
 
During the City Council study session on Feb. 7, 2022, staff and DISEB members provided an 
overview of the park naming policy, plans for future development of the park site, and Odell Barry’s 
accomplishments. During that meeting, City Council provided consensus to move forward with 
the recommendation to name the site “Odell Barry Park.” 
 
BUDGET/TIME IMPLICATIONS 
There are no financial or time impacts to the City associated with the naming of the park.  
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STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
Staff recommends approval of CR-55, formally naming the property at 421 W. 112th Ave. “Odell 
Barry Park.” 
 
STAFF REFERENCE 
If Council members have any questions, please contact: 

• Amanda Peterson, Director of Parks, Recreation & Culture, at apeterson@northglenn.org 
or 303.450.8950 

• Rupa Venkatesh, Assistant to the City Manager, at rvenkatesh@northglenn.org or 
720.376.8069 

 
ATTACHMENTS 

1. Resolution No. 09-112, Series of 2009 – Parks Naming Policy 
2. Diversity, Inclusivity, and Social Equity Board proposal  
3. Parks and Recreation Advisory Board minutes, June 10 to Sept. 9, 2021  
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City of Northglenn Parks and Recreation
Attn: Advisory Board
11701 Community Center Drive Northglenn, CO 80233
(303) 451-8326

May 24, 2021

City of Northglenn Diversity, Social Inclusivity, and Equity (DISE) Board
11701 Community Center Drive Northglenn, CO 80233
(303) 451-8326

Dear City of Northglenn Parks and Recreation Advisory Board,

The City of Northglenn City Council 2019-2023 Strategic Plan outlines the city’s vision to have Northglenn

be a diverse and welcoming community that celebrates its small town character, urban energy, and
thriving businesses. One of the primary values of the city of Northglenn is inclusivity and of the strategic
goals is maintaining and celebrating our diverse community.

The city of Northglenn yielded a Diversity, Social Inclusivity, and Equity (DISE) Board to use community

feedback to influence future decision making that promotes diversity, inclusivity, and social equity in
Northglenn.

The City of Northglenn DISE Board would like to propose a recommendation to name the Northglenn

Justice Center Park West after former Northglenn Mayor, Odell Barry. Odell was a Denver Bronco
wide-receiver player from 1964 to 1965 and coached more than 7,000 kids, served on Northglenn City
Council Ward II from 1970 to 1980, elected the first black mayor of Northglenn from 1980 to 1982, and
served as the first black elected vice chair of the Colorado Delegation to the National Democratic
Convention in 1980.

Furthermore, Barry was the first black man to be a charter member of the Rotary International, and first

black president of the Colorado Civil Defense Association. He was a community member, politician,
businessman, and passionate about social justice and equal rights. Barry’s contributions to Northglenn
and the state of Colorado earned him recognition into the Colorado Black Hall of Fame.

ATTACHMENT 2

CR-55 - Page 5 of 19

https://www.northglenn.org/Government/City%20Council/Performance_Measures_102519_FINAL_FULL_PERIOD.pdf
https://www.northglenn.org/government/boards_and_commissions/diversity_board.php
https://www.9news.com/article/news/local/black-history-month/odell-barry/73-339136210
https://www.9news.com/article/news/local/black-history-month/odell-barry/73-339136210
https://digital.denverlibrary.org/digital/collection/p15330coll23/id/9895


On April 4th of 2008, the City of Northglenn made a proclamation and recognized this day as Odell

Barry Day. As noted in the proclamation, Odell scored modern, state-of-the-art recreational facilities
for the city, and was a cheerleader for the city of Northglenn for decades. On March 25th 2019, Barry was
honored as a recipient of the city’s Resident Recognition 50th Anniversary Program. He made an impact in
the city of Northglenn and advanced the city’s strategic goal of diversity.

We believe accepting our recommendation will make a profound statement to the community that we

continue to honor his work and want his legacy and name to be visibly seen and known for generations to
come. We hope that you will consider this recommendation at your upcoming meeting for review. If you
have any questions, please feel free to reach out to us.

Best regards,

Northglenn DISE Board
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https://docs.google.com/document/d/1D4OVtbCvzmjBKLQK5KpdJFh3Sk0kB9Tf/edit
https://www.northglenn.org/Departments/City%20Manager/Communications/Connection/2019/Connection_May19_FINALv1.pdf
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SPONSORED BY:  MAYOR LEIGHTY 

COUNCIL MEMBER'S RESOLUTION RESOLUTION NO. 

No.   CR-55 
Series of 2022 Series of 2022 

A RESOLUTION NAMING THE NEW PARK TO BE LOCATED AT 421 W. 112TH AVENUE 
AS THE ODELL BARRY PARK 

WHEREAS, a new park will be constructed at the site located at 421 W. 112th Avenue, 
commonly referred to as “Justice Center West Park”;  

WHEREAS, former Mayor and Council member Odell Barry served the City of 
Northglenn from 1972 to 1982 as a member of City Council and was an advocate for recreation 
programs both locally and statewide; 

WHEREAS, the Diversity, Inclusivity, and Social Equity Board submitted a proposal to 
the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board to name the future park site in honor of Mr. Barry’s 
extensive and substantial contributions to the City of Northglenn; and 

WHEREAS, the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board unanimously approved action on 
September 9, 2021 to recommend to Council that the new park be named the Odell Barry Park, 
and City Council wishes to express their gratitude for Mr. Barry’s contributions to the City of 
Northglenn with the formal naming of the park site.   

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 
NORTHGLENN, COLORADO, THAT: 

Section 1. The new park to be located at 421 W. 112th Avenue shall hereafter be 
officially known as the: 

ODELL BARRY PARK 

DATED, at Northglenn, Colorado, this _______day of _______________________, 2022. 

MEREDITH LEIGHTY 
Mayor  

ATTEST: APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

JOHANNA SMALL, CMC COREY Y. HOFFMANN 
City Clerk  City Attorney 
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